Sent: Thursday, 18 December 2003 12:09 PM

To: Legal and Constitutional, Committee (SEN)

Subject: Submission to Australian Expatriates Inquiry

Peter M. Blackwell, Ph.D.

West Kingston RI USA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. I appreciate the opportunity to share some of my experiences as an Australian ex-pat living in the US for some 40 years.

I left Australia on July 4, 1963.  I was a teacher of the deaf in Melbourne at the time and as I looked at the narrow state promotion system at the time, I felt I needed to gain further study and experience overseas while I was single.

It was unusual for people to go to the US at that time and I received little encouragement informally or formally to the idea.  Soon after I left I received a letter from a state administrator in the department of education admonishing me for leaving the system and noting that if I ever returned I would start at the very bottom of the promotion ladder.  The message was very clear to me.  

On the other hand, I have been amazingly welcomed in the US. I have maintained my Australian citizenship (on the advice of the NY Australian consulate, who have always been of great assistance to me)and have a US resident green card.  I am married to a US citizen and have three adult children, who are all dual citizens, and have lived or studied in Australia at various times.  We own several properties in the US.

I have a Ph.D. from Brown University in linguistics and cognitive sciences and for 36 years was director of the Rhode Island School for the Deaf until I retired two years ago.

I was fortunate that, even though I was not a US citizen, I received substantial grants through the years, supporting my research at Brown University.  That work led to many years of consulting work in Scandinavia, Netherlands, Canada, China, South America, and Israel.  I also worked with UNESCO. I also testified on several occasions before the US senate on the education of the deaf in the US.

My work in retirement is mainly in China and Fiji.  I try to spend several months of the year in Australia with my family (I have four brothers and their families in Victoria).

For many years contact with Australia for me was very difficult.  I would occassionaly get out-of-date newspapers and news magazines from  home but it was increasingly difficult to stay in touch with the culture.  I appreciated the occasional newsletter that was mailed to me from the NY consul office but interest waned from lack of contact.

As the internet and email came into being so my contact and interest of Australian information and events revived.  I read the Melbourne Age on-line and am in contact with my larger family on a regular basis as well as several professional colleagues.

Retirement has been a difficult adjustment for me raising issues of cultural and national identity that I had barely thought about through the years.

My involvement with deaf education (consulting and teacher training) in Fiji has connected me with Australian and NZ colleagues in a new way. I believe I can continue to be helpful in that part of the world.

I am in the process of taking advantage of dual citizenship, ironically because it will give me greater options to spend time in Australia and elsewhere.

It has been surprising to me to realize that my Australian identity is important to me maybe eveb to a greater extent than in the early years of heady opportunities and career development and I am grateful for the study being made of those of us who have lived a great deal of their life elsewhere.  I see it as a   significant change from the earlier discouragement and abandonment.

Thank you for this opportunity to share a few thoughts.

Sincerely,

Peter M. Blackwell, Ph.D.

